
 

    AGENDA ITEM No. 5 
  

 CITY OF LONG BEACH 
 DEPARTMENT OF DEVELOPMENT SERVICES 
 333 West Ocean Blvd., 5th Floor Long Beach, CA  90802 (562) 570-6194 FAX (562) 570-6068 

 
March 21, 2019 
 
 
CHAIR AND PLANNING COMMISSIONERS 
City of Long Beach 
California 
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
 
 Recommend that the City Council: 
 

Accept Negative Declaration ND 03-19 and approve Zoning Code Amendment 
(ZCA19-001) to amend Title 21 of the Long Beach Municipal Code (Zoning 
Ordinance) to: 1) create a definition for drive-through facilities; 2) update the 
commercial and industrial zones permitted use tables with the new drive-through 
facility use; 3) require a Conditional Use Permit (CUP) for new fast food drive-
throughs and expansions in industrial zones and in all Planned Development 
districts where they are permitted for consistency with the existing review process 
in the commercial zones that allow this use; and 4) provide new required findings 
specific to the drive-through use. (Citywide) 

 
APPLICANT:  City of Long Beach, Development Services Department 

333 West Ocean Boulevard, 5th Floor  
 Long Beach, CA 90802 
 (Application No. 1902-09) 
 
BACKGROUND  
 
Currently drive-through establishments are permitted throughout the City, by Conditional 
Use Permit in most commercial zones and as a matter of right in limited industrial zones 
(IL, IM, IG, and IP), if the drive-through establishment is located more than 300’ from the 
nearest residential district.  Citywide, the number of existing fast food drive-through 
establishments totals 116.  Within the last five years, a total of 16 drive-through 
applications have been approved; two are pending; and one has been denied.  The 
number of recent fast food drive-through applications have prompted concerns by 
members of the public and the Planning Commission due to potential impacts on 
pedestrian safety, traffic and queuing, noise, light, and air pollution, and aesthetics 
associated with the use.  In addition to impacts associated with fast food drive-throughs, 
the City has seen an uptick in fast food drive-through applications.     
 
Existing regulations governing drive-through facilities, last amended in 1999, lack 
sufficient design standards for drive-throughs to minimize impacts on pedestrians, safety, 
and welfare of the community. Furthermore, when such establishments are constructed 
in areas offering a variety of transit opportunities, they may impede the City’s ability to 
meet its housing and economic development goals over time.  In meeting housing and 
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